
Regular Selectboard Meeting
18 September 2024
6:00 PM
Town Office at Isle La Motte School and via Zoom

In Attendance: Peter Brzozowy, Mary-Catherine Graziano, Cary Sandvig, Pat Treckman, Joe Deller, Rusty
Spaulding, Deb Spaulding, John Yaratz, Bruce Noble, Brenda Luciano, Esquire, Allen Hall, Michael Frett (The
Islander), Anne Jobin-Picard, John Beaulac, Erin Gilligan (via Zoom), Sylvia Jensen (via Zoom), Cathy Tudhope
(via Zoom)

1. Call to Order: Meeting was called to order at 6:00 PM by Selectboard Chair Peter Brzozowy.

2. Additions to Agenda: Chair Peter Brzozowy advised that the Selectboard had received notice of an Open
Meeting Law Violation stemming from activities surrounding the prior meeting’s snow removal bid discussion
and award announcement. The Board acknowledged the violation issued by Fisher & Fisher Law Offices, P.C.
on behalf of John Yaratz and stated that the requested cure would be made during today’s meeting in order to
satisfy the remedy. The Board advised that it had failed to explain the basis by which the Executive Session had
been entered to discuss the bids and upon exiting the session it did not motion to approve the award to the
contractor. The cure will be to review all bids in public, ratify the announcement of the awarded contractor, and
execute the contract. The Board regrets these oversights and will revise its policies and procedures to prevent
such violations in the future. Additionally, Rusty Spaulding requested time to discuss the next roadside tree
trimming bid, which will be reviewed if time permits.

3. Administration
● Approve Selectboard Meeting Minutes from 9/4 - A motion to approve the Regular Meeting meetings was

made by Pat Treckman, seconded by Cary Sandvig, all in favor.
● Board of Listers

‐ Errors & Omissions - There were two camper-related errors to be corrected, both of whom had removed
their trailer; total errors to be corrected to the Grand List amounted to approximately $33,000. A motion
to approve the changes was made by Cary Sandvig, seconded by Joe Deller, all in favor.

‐ Reassessment Status - Chair Mary LaBrecque advised that final preparations of the next RFP were in
progress and the Board of Listers would meet in the coming weeks to finalize the document prior to
presenting it formally to the Selectboard. The possibility of performing a statistical reassessment was
discussed but is deemed highly unlikely to be approved despite the backlog of reassessments that need
to be performed state-wide versus the number of firms available to complete the work.

● Warrants for payroll & payables
‐ 11 September 2024 - Payroll in the amount of $2,463.14. A motion to approve was made by Pat

Treckman, seconded by Joe Deller, all in favor.
‐ 11 September 2024 - Payroll Transfer for the Internal Revenue Service and Vermont Department of

Taxes in the amount of $530.36. A motion to approve was made by Pat Treckman, seconded by Cary
Sandvig, all in favor.

‐ 18 September 2024 - Payables in the amount of $14,047.62. A motion to approve was made by Joe
Deller, seconded by Pat Treckman, all in favor.

● Treasurer Update Session
‐ Quarterly Financial Report - Treasurer Mary LaBrecque provided the financial reports to the Selectboard

and presented an overview. Mary-Catherine Graziano advised that a more detailed review by the
members may prompt additional questions, to which Ms. LaBrecque agreed should be emailed to her for
follow-up. It was noted that the education payment will be made in September. Cary Sandvig requested
clarification regarding the other expenditures coded to the website line item, as the total year to date
appeared to include expenses in addition to the cost of the website host.

‐ Trustees of Public Funds - review/approve payment outstanding - It was agreed to reimburse the
Trustees $75,000 as budgeted, leaving approximately $14,000 due which was planned for budgeting in
2025 by motion of Mary-Catherine Graziano, seconded by Pat Treckman, all in favor. The payment for
the balance may be paid this year in order to lessen the interest expense due as the funds are available.

‐ FHWA-536 Local Highway Finance Reporting Survey - review paperwork due at year-end - The Board
discussed the local highway spending reporting due at year-end, which Ms. LaBrecque advised it would
be tracked for completion.
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4. Contracts/Grants/Bids
● Snow Removal

‐ Open Meeting Law Violation and Cure - Chair Brzozowy continued the earlier conversation by making a
motion for the Selectboard to acknowledge the Open Meeting Law violation and cure the violation by
ratifying the snow removal contractor recommendation made at the meeting held on September 4, 2024,
seconded by Cary Sandvig, all in favor. Mr. Brzozowy reiterated that the Executive Session was entered
to protect the Town and the bidders from the sharing of privileged information in the event any of the
bids were discarded and that premature public knowledge may have been detrimental to future bids.
Additionally, his use of the term “winner” was an oversight and was intended to reflect the consensus of
the Board during their complex Executive Session reviewing the bids, not to cause any harm.

A public review of the four bids received was then presented in order of original review, again noting that
cost, relative experience, equipment availability, and contingency planning were the four key factors in
the decision. To summarize:

CONTRACTOR THREE-YEAR CONTRACT BID

G&G Lawn Care $535,000

Noble’s Construction $504,000

Palmer Construction $772,725

John Yaratz $600,000

The consensus made on September 4, 2024 was to award the contract to Noble’s Construction. Cary
Sandvig moved to approve Chair Brzozowy’s request to ratify the decision, seconded by Pat Treckman,
all in favor.

Questions were then taken from attendees, with one attendee, John Beaulac, stating that he would have
bid on the job but had understood the bid requirements which he had interpreted differently than the
Selectboard intended, a statement that was also voiced by John Yaratz; both gentleman understood that
prior ownership of equipment required for the job was necessary to show experience and thus bid on the
work. Proof of equipment, registration, and insurance ready for the onset of the contract was required
for submission of the bid, a requirement that was met by the awarded bidder and all documentation was
attached to the bid. Mr. Yaratz stated that awarding the contract to a contractor inexperienced with the
equipment and the complexities of the work was a risk for the Town.

At this time, Cary Sandvig stated that it was not incumbent upon the Selectboard to convince the public
of their decision; it is the Selectboard’s sole purview to award contracts for Town work and the Board
takes responsibility for ensuring the snow removal and ice mitigation work is performed as required.
The Board noted that they have awarded the contract to the bidder who has stated they can complete
the work as described while saving the Town $96,000 over the next three years versus the prior
three-year contract. The Selectboard indicated that they stand behind their decision and consider their
requirements per the request of Mr. Yaratz’s attorney satisfied. A motion was made by Cary Sandvig to
award the work to Noble’s Construction and sign the multi-year contract for snow removal and ice
mitigation, seconded by Pat Treckman, all in favor. A copy of the awarded bid and signed contract will
be attached as an exhibit to the meeting minutes. The other bids may be reviewed by the public upon
request at the Town Office.

- Salt and Sand Purchase Discussion - Services for sand and salt were reviewed and arrangements are
in progress. Bruce Noble will determine needs and communicate deliveries, as necessary.

● IT Managed Services - status of services, .GOV update from Rural Solutions - Cary Sandvig indicated that
Rural Solutions monthly support would begin on October 1st and that invoicing was forthcoming. The
transition to the .GOV platform will begin immediately.
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A review of the previously approved Owl AV system was held, and it was determined that the solution may
be a good option for the meeting room but that a more robust system would need to be sourced for the
larger community room, especially for Town Meeting Day. Cary Sandvig will work with Rural Solutions on
options, as well as for the upgrade of the laptop in the meeting room. A discussion of sourcing a tablet for
the Listers was reviewed, which will improve their efficiency when surveying homes enabling them to draw
property modifications more accurately during inspections.

5. Roadways
● Road Commissioner Report - The project on West Shore Road/School Street is in progress and will be

completed before month-end. Members of the Board expressed their thanks for the collective effort of the
parties in seeing the work through to completion which will allow for the receipt of grant funds. It was noted
that the Town owns a compactor which is maintained and stored by the Spaulding for which an hourly rate
will need to be established for the expense portion of the grant paperwork. Paving of the intersection is
outstanding and is being coordinated, and there are now two culverts in inventory for future projects. Cary
Sandvig requested a record of the work that Rusty Spaulding has completed on behalf of the Town for future
reference, as well as an inventory of Town road and emergency equipment that is on hand, to include the
compactor and generators. Potholes in a recurring spot on West Shore have been reported via the Road
Issues form and through Pat Treckman; work has been approved, but is pending John Yaratz’s availability to
complete once work on the aforementioned grant project is complete. Pat Treckman also requested that
washouts on the southern end of East Shore Road be inspected. Options for alternate materials for the
filling of the potholes were discussed and will be considered.

● Road Inventory - discuss preparing in advance of budget - The Board discussed the existence of a road
inventory of deficiencies, which may include culvert work pending; Art Larvey and Selby Turner both may
have been involved in the preparation, a copy of which should be in the binder in the Town Office. A
sensitive road location inventory should be prepared and on hand for budgeting purposes and for
prioritization of work in the future. Northwest Regional Planning Commission (NRPC) has completed some
work on this, and Mary-Catherine Graziano will follow up with them for assistance. It was also advised that
the VTrans signage grant project was approved but calls for status updates are going unanswered; Rusty
Spaulding will chase the project management firm for an update. There are several road signs and posts
missing which will need to be purchased.

● Roadside Tree Trimming - A draft of the bid document was reviewed and will include all roads with the
exception of Main Street. It was decided to close out the current contract for Main Street work via formal
letter and in a special meeting prior to publishing the request for proposals for the remainder of the roadside
tree trimming. It was stated that the contractor had been paused on the Main Street trimming when VEC
announced it would be conducting line trimming, but that the contractor could not be reached to discuss
resuming work following VEC’s completion.

6. Town Business
● ARPA Funding - The Board continued the discussion of creating a reserve account for the ARPA funds.

Mary-Catherine Graziano and Cary Sandvig reviewed their findings from discussions with representatives
from the Vermont League of Cities & Towns (VLCT), stating that VLCT recommended that a resolution for
the transfer of funds be recorded and agreed upon at a public meeting no later than October 1, 2024, after
which an article regarding the transfer of funds would be warned for public vote at the November general
election. The Board established the wording for both the resolution and the article and will hold a special
meeting on Wednesday, September 25, 2024 to record and approve the plan for the transfer of funds. It
was noted that a similar process will need to be followed to establish funds for a Capital Reserve in the
general account and a Highway Reserve in the highway account for public vote in March 2025.

● Selectboard Oversight - discuss next draft of internal/public versions - Discussion will be deferred to the next
meeting.

● Dog Ordinance - review final comments, approve ordinance for public review period - Discussion will be
deferred to the next meeting.

● Recreation Department - conditional approval to submit AARP winter grant application - The department has
requested approval to submit a grant application to fund the repair of the fire suppression system in the
community room kitchen. Motion to approve the request was made by Cary Sandvig, seconded by Pat
Treckman, all in favor.

7. Other Business: There was no other business to be discussed at this meeting.
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8. Adjourn: The meeting was adjourned at 8:48 PM, motioned by Cary Sandvig, seconded by Pat Treckman, all in
favor.

Respectfully submitted on 21 September 2024 -
Andrea Carbone

Peter Brzozowy, Chair ___________________________________________

Mary-Catherine Graziano __________________________________________

Cary Sandvig ___________________________________________

Joe Deller ___________________________________________

Pat Treckman ___________________________________________
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